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July 24, 2023 

 
 
The Honorable Dr. Colleen Shogan 
Archivist of the United States 
National Archives and Records Administration 
700 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20408 
 
Dear Dr. Shogan: 
 
We write to you today to provide evidence that Joseph V. Cuffari, Department of Homeland 
Security (DHS) Inspector General, may have violated Federal law by willfully destroying Federal 
records and not reporting the destruction to the National Archives and Records Administration 
(NARA).1  At a June 6 hearing before a Committee on Oversight and Accountability 
subcommittee, Inspector General Cuffari admitted to deleting text messages from his official 
government phone on an ongoing basis and as a “normal practice.”2  Moreover, he admitted that 
the messages he deleted were “business,” not personal, and that he “did not consider those to be 
Federal records.”3  That same day, the Project On Government Oversight (POGO) reported that 
on December 22, 2022, an email was circulated within the DHS OIG (Office of Inspector General) 
stating that “a custodian indicated the text messages were deleted, in their entirety, from their 
government issued iPhone, and that the relevant policy for capturing such messages was not 
followed.”4  According to the article, sources confirmed that the “custodian” referenced in the 
email is Inspector General Cuffari. 
 
In response to Inspector General Cuffari’s testimony and POGO’s reporting, NARA opened a case 
on June 15 to review the Inspector General’s handling of Federal records.5  To assist NARA with 

 
1 44 U.S.C. § 310; 18 U.S.C. § 2071. 
2 Committee on Oversight and Accountability, Subcommittee on National Security, the Border, and Foreign 
Affairs, Hearing on Help Wanted: Law Enforcement Staffing Challenges at the Border, Jun. 6, 2023, 
https://oversight.house.gov/hearing/help-wanted-law-enforcement-staffing-challenges-atthe-border/. 
3 Ibid.  
4 Nick Schwellenbach, DHS Watchdog Regularly Purges Texts on Gov’t Phone Despite Ongoing Investigation, 
PROJECT ON GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT, Jun. 6, 2023, https://www.pogo.org/investigation/2023/06/dhs-watchdog-
regularly-purges-texts-on-govt-phone-despite-ongoing-investigation.  
5 Letter from Chief Records Office for the U.S. Government to the Chief information office of the Department of 
Homeland Security, NARA, Jun. 15, 2023, https://www.archives.gov/files/records-mgmt/resources/ud-2023-0052-
dhs-open-letter.pdf. 
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its review, we are enclosing the December 22 email referenced by POGO as well as a January 
2023 “Plan of Action” put forward by the OIG’s Records and Information Management Officer to 
assess whether the Inspector General deleted text messages that were Federal records.  These two 
documents are described in further details below: 
 

December 22, 2022, Email: An attorney in the DHS OIG Information Law and Disclosure 
Division emails the OIG’s Records and Information Management Officer notifying him 
that in response to a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request in litigation, a custodian 
(i.e., OIG employee whose records were searched) indicated that their text messages were 
deleted, in their entirety, from their government issued iPhone and agency policy for 
capturing such messages was not followed.  Further, the email reveals that comparing text 
messages from other custodians indicates that the deleted messages “likely contained 
federal records” and “may have violated the Federal Records Act and DHS policy.”  The 
attorney defers to the Records and Information Management Officer for next steps and 
cites NARA reporting requirements.  

 
January 20236, Plan of Action: The OIG Records and Information Management Officer 
develops a “Plan of Action” to determine whether Inspector General Cuffari deleted text 
messages that were Federal records.  The “Background” section of the Plan notes that 
during the records search of the Inspector General’s front office in response to POGO’s 
FOIA request, an IT technician notifies a FOIA attorney that the IG deleted his text 
messages and provides the attorney with a photo of the Inspector General’s iPhone text 
message screen indicating no messages were available. 

 
We ask that after reviewing these documents, and other relevant information that NARA obtains, 
NARA consult with the Department of Justice if the evidence confirms that Inspector General 
Cuffari failed to notify NARA about unlawful destruction of Federal records, in violation of the 
law.  We look forward to the conclusion of your review and ask that you promptly notify us of the 
results.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Bennie G. Thompson    Glenn F. Ivey 
Ranking Member    Ranking Member 
 Subcommittee on Oversight, Investigations, and 

Accountability 
 
Enclosures  
 

 
6 The date on the Plan of Action says “2022”, but as noted in the Plan, it was developed in 2023 after the Records 
and Information Management Officer receives notification in December 2022 from the FOIA attorney about the 
possible destruction of Federal records.  
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cc:  The Honorable Mark E. Green, M.D., Chairman 
 Committee on Homeland Security  
 
 The Honorable Dan Bishop, Chairman  

Subcommittee on Oversight, Investigations, and Accountability  
 
The Honorable Joseph V. Cuffari, Inspector General 
U.S. Department of Homeland Security 
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